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State of Nevada


Off-Highway Vehicles Program
901 South Stewart Street, Suite 1003

Carson City, Nevada 89701

Telephone (775) 684-2794

ohv.nv.gov

minutes -- MEETING OF THE COMMISSION ON OFF-HIGHWAY VEHICLES
Date and Time: Tuesday April 27, 2021 at 10:00 AM
Location: Meeting was hosted online at: https://call.lifesizecloud.com/6678206
Phone (audio only):

· United States: +1 (877) 422-8614

· Meeting extension: 6678206#

1. CALL TO ORDER – Chair Fell calls the meeting to order at 10:02
2. ROLL CALL OF THE COMMISSION MEMBERS
	Commissioner
	Appointed Representation

	Philip Fell - present
	Off Highway Motorcycle Racing

	Maurice White- present
	Nevada Association of Counties

	Kevin Malone- present
	Law Enforcement

	Ken Ravago- present
	ATV Riders

	Vacant
	Conservation Interests

	John Glenn- Absent
	OHV Dealers

	Scott Spero- present
	Snowmobile Riders

	Brian Parks- present
	Ranching Interests

	Vacant
	Sportsmen Interests


3. PUBLIC COMMENT   
Public comment is limited to 3 minutes per person.  The public may request that items be added to a future agenda. No action will be taken on any matter raised during the public comment period that is not already on the agenda.  Persons making comment will be asked to begin by stating and spelling their name for the record.

Forum restrictions and orderly business: The viewpoint of a speaker will not be restricted, but reasonable restrictions may be imposed upon the time, place and manner of speech. Irrelevant and unduly repetitious statements and personal attacks that antagonize or incite others are examples of public comment that may be reasonably limited.
Robert Adams, Pahrump, expresses concern about solar projects proposed in Nye County. He explains that uniting clubs in the area would go a long way to advocating for trails now while the solar projects are being planned. 

Chad Moore, Las Vegas Valley Four Wheelers, introduces his club that has been completing clean ups around southern Nevada and wants to be more actively involved with the OHV events and attend future meetings. 

Dave Benton, Golden Eagle Lane Resident, voices concern about road ownership of Golden Eagle lane and the access to Prison Hill OHV area. He does not want to see OHVs recreating on the private portions of Golden Eagle Lane.

Kim Murcia, USFS Bridgeport, expresses support and gratitude for the OHV grants received in the past and the partnerships being built with the Pine Nut Mountains Trails Association.

Kevin Malone, Commissioner, is available on the phone and was kicked off the application.

4. REVIEW AND APPROVAL OF AGENDA *FOR POSSIBLE ACTION*– Philip Fell, Chairperson.
· Commissioner White motions to approve agenda, Comm. Parks Seconds, Motion Passed

5. REVIEW AND APPROVAL OF February 16, 2021, MINUTES *FOR POSSIBLE ACTION* – Philip Fell, Chairperson.
Draft meeting minutes: https://ohv.nv.gov/assets/etc/meetings/DRAFT_Minutes_FEB16_OHV_Comm.doc 

· Commissioner Parks Motions to approve minutes, Comm. Ravago Seconds, Motion Passed.
6. REVIEW AND APPROVAL OF December 08, 2021, MINUTES *FOR POSSIBLE ACTION* – Philip Fell, Chairperson.
· Comm Ravago makes a motion to approve minutes, Comm parks Seconds, motion passed

· Commissioner White abstains himself from voting on previous meeting minutes as he was not present at those meetings.
7. NEW COMMISSIONER INTRODUCTIONS *FOR DISCUSSION* -- Philip Fell, Chairperson introduces three new OHV Commissioners. 
· Comm White – Born and raised in Carson City and currently sits on the board of supervisors for Carson City. Member of NACO, enjoys exploring Nevada offroad, family background in OHVs with Arctic Cat, and custom offroad trailers. Enjoys fishing and hunting birds.
· Comm Ken Ravago addresses the OHV Commission and partners. He rides a Polaris RZR 1000, and is excited to join the OHV Commission. He is learning the procedures for Open Meeting Laws and looks forward to influencing OHV recreation in Nevada. 

· Comm Scott Spero was born and raised in Nevada, and represents the Snowmobile interests. He is an active member of Lake Tahoe Snowmobilers. He enjoys riding in the Sierra Nevada, Elko, and Humboldt Range. He wants to be active participant to give back to the Snowmobile community
8. MOONROCKS PROJECT UPDATE *FOR DISCUSSION* - Paul Fuselier, Assistant Field Manager, Sierra Front Field Office, Bureau of Land Management provides an update on The Moonrocks Phase 1 development OHV project # 21-14. Cement is being poured for the bathroom corrals towards the OHV grant. The Environmental Assessment and record of decision have been completed by BLM. Grading for access routes is planned for this month. Additional signage will be installed to designate camping areas, and long term service contracts are being issued for portable bathrooms and traffic safety barriers. The first goal is complete implementation by Memorial Day. Phase 2 includes planning with partners for trail inventory and maintenance plans. As additional trails and capacity are identified, they will be included in the future trails maintenance plans.
· Comm Fell acknowledges and appreciates the BLM for their quick implementation for this grant to address health and safety concerns.
9. OHV CLUBS and COMMUNITY UPDATE *FOR DISCUSSION* -- Mathew Giltner, OHV ambassador and outreach coordinator for PNMTA provides an update of OHV clubs. Mathew discusses the economic impacts of OHVs amongst other types of recreation vehicles which has grown ~ 500%. He estimates the impact of OHVs is $ 100 million per year and discusses the introduction of Electric OHVs over the next 7-10 years. His club, PNMTA, has been working towards increasing volunteer hours, public advocacy, and governmental relations. As a member of most recognized OHV clubs in Nevada, he speaks about the first aide course hosted by the Kokopelli OHV Club in Mesquite NV, High Desert Trail Blazers in Ely, NV continues to host group rides, and is working towards formalizing the Club. Mathew wants to see more education of OHV laws to both LE Agencies and counties to help pass local OHV friendly ordinances.
Mathew also advocates for Resource Management Plans to be completed by the Bureau of Land Management so better solidify OHV recreation areas around Nevada. He points to outdated planning documents and the risk they pose to OHV access and quality recreation.

Comm white asks about Electric Vehicle classes in Offroad racing events like Best in the Desert, Dakar Rally, etc.

Miles Gurtler, BLM, agrees that RMPs are out of date, however there are small nuances for each plan. Miles will plan to be on a future OHV agenda after a plan of action for new RMPs is completed. The BLM will provide more formal training of how RMPs are completed, and how the OHV Commission can help. 
10. RAD PROJECT UPDATE *FOR POSSSIBLE ACTION* -- Lacey Barnett, Director of Reno Area Dirt Riders provides an update on two grant projects: 1. RAD Communities 2. Peavine Maze Connectivity. The OHV Commission may vote to release funding for the Peavine Maze Connectivity project based on available funding for the portion of the project in California.
· Lacey has secured $ 50K ( $30k Yamaha Outdoor Access Initiative, $20k Right Rider Fund) as match for the Peavine Maze Connectivity project. Both grants have been awarded, and are ready to be spent for planning the California portion of the trail connectors. Lacey has invited John Groom, USFS Tahoe National Forest, to speak about the east zone connectivity project. 
· John Groom, public services officer, Tahoe NF, supports the connectivity project and authorizing routes that minimize environmental and cultural effects. He expects support for the 6 miles of proposed trails on the Tahoe NF, and offers his resources to help complete environmental clearances for the Humboldt Toiyabe NF. 

· Lacey feels confident that with the extra resources she acquired, she has the necessary resources to complete the CA portion of the project and requests the commission releases the Nevada side of funding.
· Comm Spero advocates for future work with John, and congratulates Lacey for her hard work on the project.
· For the RAD Communities project, the club will complete 4 OHV registration events, the first one was on March 27 and included a group ride. Overall the club completed 47 registrations, and approx. 1-3 people each week. The next OHV Event is tentative for June 6, at the Johnson Lane OHV area in collaboration with Douglas Co. Sheriff, PNMTA. 

· The next Cleanup is planned for May 1, 2021 to clean up an area in Sun Valley that is a popular staging area and suffers from illegal dumping. She has 9 40 yard dumpsters ready for the event and has outreach to kolo8 
· RAD will also sponsor a dumpster at Moonrocks for Memorial day.

· Comm Malone and Comm Ravago thank Lacey for her work and setting a positive example of an OHV Grant.
· Comm Parks makes a motion to release funding for the Nevada portion of the Peavine Maze Connectivity Project. Comm Malone Seconds, Motion Passed.

11. WOOD HILLS TRAIL SYSTEM, CITY OF WELLS *FOR DISCUSSION* -- Eric Gibson, Economic Development Manager, Better City, introduces a proposed multimodal trail system outside the City of Wells that will be an outdoor recreation resource for OHV riders and the community.
Wood Hills Feasibility Study Draft: https://ohv.nv.gov/assets/etc/meetings/Wood_Hills_Feasibility_Study_Draft_V3.pdf
· Jolene Supp, City of Wells Manager, has hired Better City to help identify appetite for an OHV Park outside the city. Eric Gibson, better city, discusses economic benefits, potential, and challenges surrounding the Wood Hills trail system. 30 miles ATV/OHV trails, 20 miles of non-motorized trails, modern staging area and campground.  Eric shows willingness from New Nevada Lands to sell checkerboard parcels to help with connectivity, previous OHV events and routes with a dedicated trail network to increase economic activity. He is working towards a master planned trail network.
· Eric proposes a site visit to the Wood Hills Trail System.

· Comm Malone asks about proximity to Silver State Trail and cost of land to purchase. Nikhil clarifies that the Silver State Recreation trail is recognized in Lincoln County, and was opposed by the White Pine County Commission to extend the recognition through White Pine County.
· Eric mentions, 7 new Nevada lands parcels would cost $7-800,000

· Miles Gurtler, BLM, encourages the group to engage BLM in an assistance agreement or a way to have multiple groups maintain the area. 
· Comm White encourages Eric and Better City to engage the Elko County Commission when considering emergency services, and communications in the area. Jolene describes the communications and engagement with the Elko County Commission when considering emergency response.

· Chair Fell supports the project and looks forward to a site visit to Wood Hills to view the project as it develops. 
12. PROGRAM UPDATE & 2021 Goals *FOR DISCUSSION* - Nikhil Narkhede, Program Manager, will provide an update on the Nevada Legislature (SB 170 & AB 320), Financial update, and grants project update.
· Nikhil provides a program update for 2018 – 2021. He describes the Mission Statement of the Commission, and roles of the Program – to reimburse OHV grants in a timely manner, promote safe and responsible OHV recreation, and improve the quality of OHV Recreation in Nevada. He describes OHV commissioner responsibilities identified under NRS 490.067 and 490.068. Nikhil describes strong grant awards exceeding $1m in 2019, and decreased OHV grants in 2020 accompanied by a map showing geographic diversity of grants around the state. He mentions there are areas, such as lander and Eureka County that should be priority areas for future grants so the awards are geographically diversified. Finally, Nikhil covers the Budget account 4285. There is no funding for additional positions at this time, so trail building and ambassador activities will be carried out through grants and partners. The registrations generate ~ $1 million per year, and ~ 1.5 m will be available for grants for the next two years to reduce the account reserves. The program expends ~ 300,000 to process OHV registrations and administer the OHV grants. Nikhil breaks down the operating expenses of the program which include travel funds for the OHV Commission. One item that is requested during the next biennium budget is funding for an enclosed trailer to house the program OHV, education and outreach materials. 
· Dominique Etchegoyhen, NDCNR Deputy Director, presents an update on OHV legislation aimed to simplify the OHV registraiont process. The bill did not pass the 2/3rds vote required on the Senate floor. The change of protocol to require out of state OHVs to purchase a Nevada decal may have contributed to the legislation not being passed. Over the two years, we can continue to work towards a simplified registration process, however we must continue working with partners to encourage users to register the OHV. 
· Comm Malone asks how there are possibilities to revive this type of legislation and advocates removing out of state requirements. Dominique advocates for a simplified bill that does not change policy and would not require a 2/3rds vote to be passed. 
13. TERM GOALS FOR THE OHV COMMISSION *FOR POSSIBLE ACTION* -- Nikhil Narkhede, Program Manager. The OHV commission will discuss and may act on a list of goals that aim to improve OHV recreation in Nevada. Goals identified will be prioritized during future OHV Grant Awards. Commissioners will present a description of the goal, a timeline, and possible challenges. 
Examples include: Expansion of the Silver State National Recreation Trail and Statewide OHV Training Curriculum.
· Nikhil asks the OHV Commission to discuss and vote for a list of goals that can be attained during the next term of commissioners. During the next 3-5 years, how can the OHV commission use their grant awards to reach these goals?
· Chair Fell would like to see increased registrations so funding will be available to support larger scope projects. In addition to creating multiple sources of funding, Chair Fell aims to double the number of OHV registrations by 2025. A second goal is to expand Nevada’s Network of Recognized trails that are purpose built for OHV recreation. The third goal of the OHV program is to develop strategies to encourage OHV Diversity and Inclusion initiatives. 
· Mathew Giltner mentions new customers who can purchase high power machines without the responsible recreation education.
· Comm Spero advocates for dealer partnerships to encourage buyers to support club members where new riders can become involved in the community and learn how to ride responsibly.
· Comm Fell would like to address a new slogan for the OHV Commission. 
· Comm Ravago expresses support for building a network of OHV Clubs, and appreciates the support his club, Dunes and Trails ATV club received through a grant from the OHV commission. Comm Ravago wants to improve the education and marketing to keep the public lands clean and well maintained. He received feedback from the Pahrump area in support of new trails connecting rural communities.
· https://ohv.nv.gov/assets/etc/meetings/OHV_Goals_Discussion.pdf
14. OHV GRANT EXTENSION FOR INYO NATIONAL FOREST *FOR POSSIBLE ACTION*– Renea Kennec, Inyo National Forest, and staff answer questions in support of extending the OHV grant, 2019-08 for additional time. 

2019-08 Inyo National Forest Planning and Storm Damage Repair
Grant Extension Request
Jeremy Decell, USFS, Inyo NF, asks the OHV Commission to consider extending their previous grant which was affected negatively by COVID 19. He details work that remains to be completed in Mineral county, and drainage mitigation that needs to be completed in Esmerelda County.

Chair Fell is concerned about the application letter that addresses the previous contact for the OHV Program. This shows lack of contact between the OHV Program and the USFS Inyo NF. Chair Fell understands the importance of building the partnership so welcomes the opportunity to reset the communication between the two groups. 


Nikhil mentions that the USFS staff have been communicating with the program at least quarterly and the office underwent staff changes. The grant paperwork has a previous OHV Program Manager listed, however due to turnover in the agency, the change in staff was not passed forward.

Comm Malone makes a motion to extend the grant award, Comm Parks Seconds, Motion Passed.
15. OHV ENTHUSIAST LICENSE PLATE DESIGN *FOR POSSIBLE ACTION* - Philip Fell, Chairperson introduces designs for a specialty license plate that shows support for OHV Recreation in Nevada. The OHV Commission may choose to vote on one of the proposed designs. https://dmvnv.com/platesproposed.htm
OHV License Plate Design Options: https://ohv.nv.gov/assets/etc/meetings/OHV_Supporter_License_Plate_Options.jpg
· Chair Fell advocates for a specialty license plate that would help street licensed vehicles to contribute to the OHV Grant fund. This would enable four wheel drive groups to contribute to the OHV grants program.

· Comm Ravago makes a motion to submit an application for specialty plates, Comm Malone seconds, and motion passed. 
· Chair Fell introduces the four possible OHV License plate designs (above). He advocates for Lower Left (dirt bike track), Comm White prefers top right (ATV rider), Comm Malone prefers (Lower right); comm Ravago votes for lower left (Dirt Bike track); Comm Spero votes Lower left (Dirt Bike track); Comm Parks votes lower left (Dirt Bike track). 

· Comm Ravago makes a motion to submit lower left (Dirt Bike track) as the image for the Specialty Plate Application for the DMV. Comm Malone Seconds, Motion passed.
16. CALL FOR AGENDA ITEMS AND DATE, FOR NEXT MEETING – Philip Fell, Chairperson
Commissioners may at this time recommend agenda items, dates, and locations to the chairman for the next meeting. No deliberation or action will be taken on any information presented until the matter itself has been specifically included on the agenda as an item upon which action may be taken.
· Chair Fell would like to host meetings more frequently, every other month. Tentatively set for July 6, 2021. 
· All future agenda items should be sent to Nikhil prior to the next meeting.

17. OPEN MEETING LAW TRAINING *FOR DISCUSSION* -- Anthony Walsh, Deputy Attorney General, hosts a question and answer forum about Nevada Open Meeting Law as it applies to the OHV Commission. 
Boards and Commissions Training materials are available at: https://ag.nv.gov/Hot_Topics/Training_Materials/
Open Meeting Law Manual:

https://ohv.nv.gov/assets/etc/meetings/2019-03-26_OML_12TH_AGOMANUAL.pdf
· Mr. Walsh provides an overview of NRS 241 which governs public meetings and encourages commissioners to view the Youtube video or review the Open Meeting Law Manual. The take home message is for OHV Commissioners to not conduct business outside the open meeting. While commissioners may meet with each other outside an open meeting, business pertaining to OHVs should not be discussed. 
18. PUBLIC COMMENT

Public comment is limited to 3 minutes per person.  The public may request that items be added to a future agenda. No action will be taken on any matter raised during the public comment period that is not already on the agenda.  Persons making comment will be asked to begin by stating and spelling their name for the record.

Forum restrictions and orderly business: The viewpoint of a speaker will not be restricted, but reasonable restrictions may be imposed upon the time, place and manner of speech. Irrelevant and unduly repetitious statements and personal attacks that antagonize or incite others are examples of public comment that may be reasonably limited.
· Colin Robertson, Nevada Division of Outdoor Recreation, mentions that he will participating in an outdoor recreation roundtable. The outcome of the discussion will be an outdoor recreation toolkit for rural communities to help develop sustainable economic plans surrounding outdoor recreation. He encourages others that are interested in participating to contact Colin at CRobertson@NDOR.gov.
19. ADJOURNMENT *FOR POSSIBLE ACTION*-- Philip Fell, Chairperson
· Comm Parks Motions to adjorn, Comm Ravago seconds, motion passed.
______________________________________________________________________________________
We are pleased to make reasonable accommodations for individuals with disabilities who wish to attend the meeting.  To request special accommodations or assistance at the meeting, please notify our office by writing to the Off-Highway Vehicles Program, 901 S. Stewart Street, Carson City, NV 89701; or by calling 775-684-2794 no later than two (2) working days prior to the scheduled meeting.  
Please contact Nikhil Narkhede at:  901 South Stewart Street, Suite 1003, Carson City, Nevada 89701; nnarkhede@ohv.nv.gov; or 775-684-2794 to obtain support material for the agenda.  Materials will also be posted on the http://ohv.nv.gov/commission website.
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